
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 08/15
Held on Monday 7th September 2015 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Brown, Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, Jerman, Latif, Maczkiewicz, O’Dell and Ogborn.  C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.

Before the meeting began Cllr Bryant asked the meeting acknowledge the passing of Mr Tony Newman who had been a previous Chair and active member of Parish Council in the past.  A minutes silence was observed.

127.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Jolley and D/Cllr Campbell.  C/Cllr Shuter had another meeting to go to prior to this one so would be late.

128.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes of 6th July 2015 were agreed and signed.

129.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST:

None declared.

130.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Primary School bike shed damage
The Primary School had had their bike shed damaged recently which cost £1196 to repair.  They have asked if Parish Council would be willing to fund some of the cost of the damage.  They had been unable to claim on their insurance and cllr’s could not understand why this was the case.  They felt that they needed to understand the reasons why the insurance claim was refused before they were able to make a decision on whether we funded some of the cost of the repair.  They asked that the Clerk go back and enquire as to the reasons and then we would make a decision at the next meeting.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SPEAK TO PRIMARY SCHOOL

b)  Electrical recycling collection
Following on from the last meeting in July the Clerk had rearranged the collection date for after Christmas as requested.  This will now be January 13th.  There was also a query at the last meeting about how Wiser Recycling dumped their waste.  The Clerk had contacted the company who had supplied detailed information on their processes which had been forwarded to all and cllr’s were satisfied with this.

c)  Parking BVC
It was pointed out that parking is a police matter.  D/Cllr Campbell has been looking into the parking situation in the village and is liaising with the police on this matter.

131.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

District

Although D/Cllr Campbell was not at the meeting he had forwarded a report which the Clerk received today.  Cllr Bryant went through some of the items and the Clerk will forward to all cllr’s.  Cllr Buchanan confirmed that she had asked Debbie Wildridge to come and talk about CLT’s to the Planning Committee. 

132.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Smaller council’s transparency code

CAPALC had sent through details through of the above.  This is designed for councils whose spending is under 25K which we are on the cusp of.  It is for smaller councils who may not meet often and protects them by making sure they follow guidelines on advertising their accounts, meetings etc.  Cllr Bryant and the Clerk had looked at this and felt that Bottisham Parish Council did all that was necessary.  The Clerk will forward to all cllr’s so they can be aware of the guidance.

ACTION:  CLERK TO FORWARD TO ALL

b)  Gardening Show request for funding 
The Gardening Club’s Annual Show was this coming weekend.  They had written to us asking if we would be able to give a donation toward prizes in the children’s category.  There were 4 categories and it was agreed by all that we should give £40, enabling a £10 prize in each category.  
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT GARDENING CLUB

c)  Litter bins – A1303

The Clerk had received a request from a resident for a litter bin to be placed by the bus shelter on the A1303 (Bottisham side) as they had been picking up a lot of litter in this area and felt that a bin would help matters.  Cllr Hall seemed to think that we had asked East Cambs once before and they said they would not be able to stop to pick up on the main road.  If allowed, cllr’s were happy to purchase a bin to be located here but asked that the Clerk make enquiries with East Cambs to see if they will stop here to empty it.  Cllr’s could not see why they could not park round the corner in Bottisham and walk round to retrieve it but this may not be possible.  

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT ECDC

d)  Trees along cemetery path
We had received a request from Sanctuary Hereward asking if we could trim the trees along the footpath running along the back of the cemetery.  One of their residents had complained that the trees were blocking the light in their property.  Cllr Bryant and the Clerk had visited the area.  Although some of the trees looked like they could do with routine maintenance they could not see that the trees were of a size that they would block the light, it appeared to be a hedge in a neighbouring property that was doing this.  However, it was agreed at the meeting that we should get someone in to trim the limes down this stretch of path.

ACTION:  CLERK TO GET QUOTE FROM TREE SURGEON

e)  Footpath at rear of Cedar Walk
Back in May a resident had queried the ownership of the land behind her garden as trees here were becoming very overgrown.  The Clerk has communicated with the Rights of Way Officer, local residents and local farmers and has been unable to establish ownership of the land.  It appears this area does not now belong to anyone.  Once C/Cllr Shuter came to the meeting we asked him about this footpath and showed him a map of its location which is on the High Street almost opposite the scout hut.  The first part of the footpath is owned and maintained by the County Council.  They only maintain the path up to the point where there is a spur path between 20/22 Cedar Walk.  The remainder of the footpath is impenetrable as Cllr Bryant and the Clerk found on a recent visit.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed this part of the path is not a designated footpath and therefore will not be maintained by the County.  Although the land does not belong to anyone Cllr Shuter pointed out that the Parish Council may actually get in trouble if they tried to clear the area.  It was felt that the only thing to do was to advice the resident that they should cut back anything that was overhanging their property.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT RESIDENT

f)  Local highway improvement fund

Cllr Bryant confirmed that we will be submitting two applications for funding.  This will be for the installation of lay-bys at the shops and also for 40mph signs to be installed in Six Mile Bottom.  A meeting will be arranged between the Clerk, Cllr Bryant and Cllr Ogborn to push this forward.
ACTION:  MEETING TO BE ARRANGED

g)  Arber Close/The Pightle path
East Cambs District Council have now cleared this path.

133.
PLANNING:
Cllr Buchanan had received an amended car park layout for the former police station which the Planning Committee were happy with.  A new application had been received for 95 High Street which is in the conservation area.  She also had been made aware that a consortium were discussing the area of land behind the High Street (opposite the scout hut).  Cllr Bryant suggested that the Parish Council may like to put ‘future housing in Bottisham’ on a forthcoming agenda to discuss in more detail.  Cllr Buchanan was happy with this suggestion as she pointed out that it was a very changed Parish Council to the one that had previously rejected all mention of further expansion.

134.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Cllr O’Dell said the recent meeting at the beginning of the month had been changed to 29th September due to work commitments.  Cllr Jolley had suggested that on the ‘areas of responsibility for cllr’s’ list it would be easier for cllr’s to look after the area where they live.  Cllr O’Dell said this would be difficult to work as we currently have 3 cllr’s living in Beechwood Avenue.  Cllr Bryant felt it was better to look after an area you were unused to as you then saw it with fresh eyes and it also meant you get to know other parts of the village which Cllr Buchanan said had always been the idea.
The Clerk had been having problems with the grasscutters CGM.  They had not done work that she had requested to be done, and then did not come back to her phone messages and emails and a letter of complaint.  She has also disputed an invoice and has not heard back from them.  She has now been contacted by the owner who is coming to see her for a meeting next week.  The Clerk has made it plain to them that the service we have been receiving is not satisfactory and we will not be renewing our contract unless improvements are made.

The two litter pickers have now left and we have two new ones starting this week.  The Environment Committee will be looking at their contracts and rounds at their next meeting and will then send out contracts of employment to them.
County
C/Cllr Shuter then came to the meeting and was invited to give his report on activities at the County Council.

The County Council are looking even more closely at their budget.  They are building upwards from their statutory services and then looking at how much is left to provide other services.  They have to make savings of £105K over the next 5 years.  We had recently received a letter saying that Bottisham would not be affected by part night lighting; some areas will have the lights turned out after a certain time at night.  C/Cllr Shuter said this letter was very misleading as he is certain that Bottisham will be affected at some point in time.  The letter only refers to this year.  The County have spent £55 million on new street lighting in Cambridgeshire.  The project is nearing completion now and the lighting is much more energy efficient and an improvement on the previous lighting.  Balfour Beatty do not seem to have understood the process and the need to liaise with people which has not helped the project along and has caused problems.  Cllr Bryant queried a statement made on the County Council website when she reported some streetlights out, that repairs would be made within 24 hours as this had not been the case.  C/Cllr Shuter did say it could have been a problem that was more than simply replacing a bulb as they were normally very quick.
Regarding the traffic calming vehicle activated signs, C/Cllr Shuter had spoken with the previous cabinet member and it was felt that if we wanted what we asked for originally we could insist on this.  C/Cllr Shuter would back us up on this.  Cllr Buchanan said that as a Parish Council we had voted on this proposal from County Council which they were now trying to change.  C/Cllr Shuter said that the guidelines have changed but he stressed they are only guidelines.  He advised that we write to Adam Cobb stating that we wanted to continue with the original proposal.  Cllr Bryant asked if all cllr’s were happy with this proposal and all voted yes.
ACTION:  CLERK TO EMAIL ADAM COBB

C/Cllr Shuter thanked Parish Council for agreeing to submit a minor highways application for Six Mile Bottom to lower the speed limit.  The Clerk asked that he write her a few paragraphs outlining the problems so that she is able to fill in the paperwork for this.

Cllr O’Dell had contacted C/Cllr Shuter regarding the paths in Pound Close.  He had looked into this and the paths will be skimmed in this area in the spring along with 5- 6 other areas of Bottisham.

Cllr Shuter then left the meeting and we returned to the agenda.

135.
FINANCE:
a)  To approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


701.62


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



  45.73


J Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62 


O Rayment – Litter picking (5 weeks)


  65.62


Cambridgeshire ACRE – Payroll
  36.00


Mr R Maczkiewicz – mileage
  56.70


CGM – grass cutting for May
856.85


CGM – grass cutting for July
603.83


CGM – grass cutting for August
719.54

Signed by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr O’Dell.

b)  Minutes of finance meeting 13th July

Cllr Ogborn went through the minutes.  It had been suggested at the meeting that the Clerk’s hours be increased next April from 10 to 12 a week as the workload had increased.  This was acceptable to the Clerk.  Cllr Ogborn asked if this was also acceptable to the Parish Council and it was voted to agree this.
136. 
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE

Cllr Ogborn reported that he has met with the National Trust Chief Executive and they are very supportive to the Parish Council purchasing the land in Lode Road, they will be drafting a letter of support to ECDC.  Cllr Ogborn has been in touch with the appropriate people at ECDC.  We are entitled to a free of charge pre-planning application and Cllr Ogborn suggested that we actually contract the cemetery consultant that he has been speaking with to do this as he knows what he is doing.  All agreed that this would be beneficial.  The next step is to have a face to face meeting with ECDC and the cemetery consultant which he is arranging at present but progress is being made.
137.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Latif said the purpose of this group was to look at ways to improve communication with the village which includes updating the PC website and looking at how we can use social media.  They have met several times and Cllr Jerman has been proactive in speaking with the current website provider and Cllr Jolley who previously set up the website.  The Clerk also suggested that, as someone who uses the website, she meet with Cllr Latif to suggest some ways that the website could be improved.

ACTION:  CLLR LATIF TO ARRANGE MEETING WITH CLERK

138.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Buchanan had submitted a paper which had been circulated to all prior to the meeting.  Cllr Bryant felt we needed to see the original plans of the area which showed a play area and also the S106 agreement.  Cllr Buchanan stressed this was an early meeting and answers would follow.  Cllr Bryant also said we would need to consider whether we take on the whole site or part of it or if we would be made to take on all of it.  The Working Party recommended that Parish Council agree in principle to the Ancient Meadows POS site being adopted and used for a play area.  It also asked that the Council sanction the Working Party to open discussions with ECDC in order to make recommendations for the next Parish Council meeting.  The Parish Council voted to proceed with the recommendations made by the Working Party.

139.
VEHICLE ACTIVATED SIGNS – BELL ROAD
This was discussed with C/Cllr Shuter early in the meeting.

140.
STREET LIGHTING CONTRACT:

The County Council had written to say that the maintenance contract we currently have with Balfour Beatty for Parish Council street lights has expired.  They ask if we wish to renew the contract or we could look for our own provider.  The Clerk recommended that we continue with Balfour Beatty and this was agreed by all.  The County Council had also written separately to say that there will be a 15% increase in the administering of electrical energy for these 8 streetlights but this would not come into effect for this year’s payment.

ACTION:  CLERK TO RENEW CONTRACT

141.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.  Cllr Maczkiewicz queried the road closure at Tunbridge Lane for 5 days and asked if residents will be able to access their homes.  The Clerk will enquire and send the email onto all cllr’s.

142.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

143.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

144.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
Six Mile Bottom speeding was covered earlier in the meeting.

145.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 5th October 2015 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.


